**Dissertationes Forestales 117** 

## Effects of forest management and climate change on energy biomass and timber production with implications for carbon stocks and net CO<sub>2</sub> exchange in boreal forest ecosystems

Ashraful Alam

School of Forest Sciences Faculty of Science and Forestry University of Eastern Finland

## Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Science and Forestry of the University of Eastern Finland, for public examination in the Auditorium BOR100 of the University of Eastern Finland, Yliopistokatu 7, Joensuu, on 17<sup>th</sup> May 2011, at 12 o'clock noon. *Title of dissertation*: Effects of forest management and climate change on energy biomass and timber production with implications for carbon stocks and net  $CO_2$  exchange in boreal forest ecosystems

Author: Ashraful Alam

Dissertationes Forestales 117

Thesis Supervisors: Prof. Seppo Kellomäki School of Forest Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Finland Dr. Antti Kilpeläinen School of Forest Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Finland

*Pre-examiners:* Prof. Antti Asikainen Finnish Forest Research Institute, Finland Dr. Jordi Garcia-Gonzalo Technical University of Lisbon, Portugal

Opponent: Prof. Tomas Lundmark Faculty of Forest Sciences, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Sweden

ISSN 1795-7389 ISBN 978-951-651-324-2 (PDF)

(2011)

Publishers: Finnish Society of Forest Science Finnish Forest Research Institute Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki School of Forest Sciences of the University of Eastern Finland

*Editorial Office:* Finnish Society of Forest Science P.O. Box 18, FI-01301 Vantaa, Finland http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes Alam, A. 2010. Effects of forest management and climate change on energy biomass and timber production with implications for carbon stocks and net  $CO_2$  exchange in boreal forest ecosystems. Dissertationes Forestales 117. 30 p.

Available at: http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes/df117.htm

#### ABSTRACT

The aim of this work was to investigate the effects of forest management and climate change on energy biomass (wood) and timber production with implications for carbon stocks and net  $CO_2$  exchange in boreal forest ecosystems in Finland. First, the impacts of thinning on growth, timber production and carbon stocks under the current and changing climate were analysed by employing an ecosystem model for the whole of Finland over a 90-year period (Article I). Concurrently, the potential of energy biomass production with implications for timber production and carbon stocks under varying thinning and climate scenarios was studied (Article II). Thereafter, a life cycle assessment (LCA) tool for estimating net  $CO_2$  exchange of forest production was developed (Article III), and it was applied in interaction with ecosystem model based simulations to study the impacts of different management regimes (initial stand density and thinning regimes) on energy biomass production and related  $CO_2$  emissions at a stand level with a rotation length of 80 years (Articles III & IV).

The results showed that the climate change increased the production potential of energy biomass and timber, and carbon sequestration and stocks over the whole of Finland, but, in a relative sense more in northern than southern Finland (Articles I & II). Decreasing basal area based thinning thresholds compared to the currently recommended ones, increased the harvesting of the annual average amount of timber compared to the annual average growth of stem wood, and reduced carbon stocks in the forest ecosystems (Article I). On the other hand, the use of increased basal area thinning thresholds concurrently increased energy biomass and timber production, and carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem regardless of climate applied (Article II). The development of the LCA tool made it also possible to estimate the net carbon exchange of the forest production (Article III). Based on the use of the LCA tool with the ecosystem model simulations, it was found that the impacts of management related emissions on net carbon exchange were small compared to the total ecosystem fluxes. It was also found that the increase in initial stand density compared to the conventional practice of 2000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup>, not only increased the energy biomass production at energy biomass thinning, but also reduced management related CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of energy biomass production (Article IV).

To conclude, the applied management substantially affects the net atmospheric impacts of production potential of forest ecosystems. The combined use of ecosystem model simulations and the LCA tool will together provide new insights for the analysis of ecologically sustainable energy biomass and timber production systems and the climate change mitigation options of forests.

**Keywords:** Boreal forests, climate change, ecosystem model, energy biomass, forest management, net CO<sub>2</sub> exchange

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis work was funded mainly by the Nordic Energy Research (NER) through the project 'The Climate and Energy Systems; Risks, Potential and Adaptation – Renewable Energy: Biofuels co-ordinated by Prof. Seppo Kellomäki, School of Forest Sciences, University of Eastern Finland and partly by the European Union through the project 'METSÄENERGIA' (Project No. S10363) under sub-project B: Metsäbiomateriaalien tuotanto ja tuotannon ympäristövaikutusten hallinta' also lead by Prof. Seppo Kellomäki. Additionally, part of the study was funded by the University of Eastern Finland. Furthermore, I got grant from the Finnish Cultural Foundation for finalising the thesis work. I thank and deeply acknowledge all of the funding sources to complete the work. I also acknowledge the support provided by Graduate School of Forest Sciences.

I express my deepest gratitude to my supervisors, Prof. Dr. Seppo Kellomäki and Dr. Antti Kilpeläinen, from the University of Eastern Finland (Joensuu), Finland, for their commitment, support and continuous guidance throughout the research work. Without their expert guidance and consistent suggestions, it would have been difficult to complete and present the work. In addition, Mr. Harri Strandman is greatly appreciated for his constructive contribution as a co-author in Article III and help in solving the technical problems during the model simulations throughout the work.

I express my special indebtedness to Docent Dr. Heli Peltola from the University of Eastern Finland (Joensuu), Finland, and Prof. Dr. Kai-Yun Wang from the East China Normal University (Shanghai), China, to be follow-up members/mentors of my thesis and for their encouragements and suggestions whenever needed. I am also grateful to the official reviewers of this thesis, Prof. Anti Asikainen and Dr. Jordi Garcia-Gonzalo for their valuable comment and constructive criticism. Dr. David Gritten is acknowledged for improving the language of the thesis. Special thanks to all of my colleagues and friends (in Finland or abroad), who have always been supportive throughout the study.

I am highly grateful to my parents (Nurul Amin and Razia Amin), brothers (Lappy and Mishu), sister (Ajmira) and all relatives for their continuous inspiration and co-operation. Last but not the least; I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my beautiful wife Liza for her continual support during this study and my adorable daughter Liyana to be always my inspiration and encouragement. Love you Liyana.

Joensuu, April 2011

Ashraful Alam

## LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

This thesis is based on the following four Articles, which will be referred in the text by Roman numerals, I–IV. The Articles I–III are reprinted with the kind permission of the publishers or with the right retained as author, while the Article IV is the author version of the submitted manuscript.

- I. Alam, A., Kilpeläinen, A. & Kellomäki, S. 2008. Impacts of thinning on growth, timber production and carbon stocks in Finland under changing climate. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 23: 501–512. doi: 10.1080/02827580802545564
- II. Alam, A., Kilpeläinen, A. & Kellomäki, S. 2010. Potential energy wood production with implications to timber recovery and carbon stocks under varying thinning and climate scenarios in Finland. BioEnergy Research 3: 362–372. doi: 10.1007/s12155-010-9095-1
- III. Kilpeläinen, A., Alam, A., Strandman, H., & Kellomäki, S. 2011. Life cycle assessment tool for estimating net CO<sub>2</sub> exchange of forest production. Global Change Biology Bioenergy. In print. doi: 10.1111/j.1757-1707.2011.01101.x
- IV. Alam, A., Kilpeläinen, A. & Kellomäki, S. 2011. Impacts of initial stand density and thinning regimes on energy wood production and management related CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in boreal ecosystems. Submitted manuscript.

Ashraful Alam had the main responsibility for analysing and writing the Articles I, II & IV. The co-authors participated in formulating the research tasks and commenting on the manuscripts. In Article III, Ashraful Alam participated in the writing and analysis equally with the other co-authors.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES	5
ABBREVIATIONS	7
1 INTRODUCTION	9
1.1 Boreal forest ecosystems, climate change and forest management	9
1.2 Energy biomass production and utilisation	10
1.3 Sustainability in energy biomass production and utilisation	11
1.4 Aims of the study	12
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	13
2.1 General outlines	13
2.2 Management regimes and climate scenarios	14
2.3 Outlines of ecosystem model (Sima)	15
2.4 Life cycle assessment (LCA) tool	16
3 RESULTS	18
3.1 Ecosystem model based analysis of the effects of thinning and climate on energy biomass and timber production, and carbon stocks (Articles I & II)	growth, 18
3.2 Integration of ecosystem modelling and LCA tool for analysing the eff management and climate on CO <sub>2</sub> exchange of forest production (Articles III & IV	fects of 7) 19
4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	21
4.1 Evaluation of the modelling approaches	21
4.2 Evaluation of the simulation results	22
4.3 Conclusions	24
REFERENCES	25

## ABBREVIATIONS

A2	IPCC Climate change scenarios (increase in temperature and carbon dioxide concentration and changes in precipitation pattern)
a <sup>-1</sup>	Der veor
a DD	I to year Integrated bioenergy (energy biomass) and timber production regime
C.	Carbon dioxide emissions from soil litter and humus decomposition
C <sub>decomp</sub>	Carbon dioxide emissions from harvested timber and energy biomass
C harv	Carbon dioxide emissions from management operations
C man	Net earbon dioxide exchange
C <sub>net</sub>	Carbon dioxide untake into forest biomass
CO	Carbon dioxide uptake into forest biolitass
$CO_2$	Cladonia sito tras
	Encourse this many this mine
EBI	Energy blomass thinning
EU	European Union
ha	Hectare
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
ISD	Initial stand density
LCA	Life cycle assessment
m <sup>3</sup>	Cubic metre
MT	Myrtillus site type
NFI	National Forest Inventory
OMT	Oxalis-Myrtillus site type
ТР	Traditional timber production regime
VT	Vaccinium site type
Mg	Megagram
MWh	Megawatt hour (1 MWh=3.6 GJ, Giga joule)
Tg	Teragram
TWh	Terawatt hour

## **1 INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1 Boreal forest ecosystems, climate change and forest management

Forests in Finland  $(60^\circ - 70^\circ \text{ N}, 26^\circ - 19^\circ \text{ E})$  are of the boreal type, occupying an area of 26.3 million ha, corresponding to approximately 86% of Finland's total land area (Peltola 2009). A large share, 80%, of these forests are dominated by coniferous tree species such as Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) and Norway spruce (Picea abies L. Karst.), with the remaining 20% being dominated by deciduous species, mainly silver birch (Betula pendula Roth.) and downy birch (Betula pubescens Ehrh.). The majority of these forests grow on areas classified as forest (annual increment  $\geq 1 \text{ m}^3 \text{ ha}^{-1}$ ) and scrub (annual increment from 0.1 to 1 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup>) land (Peltola 2009). Over the whole of Finland, the annual increment of stem wood is nowadays, on average, 100 million  $m^3$ , while the annual removal (up to 70 million m<sup>3</sup> in the last few decades) is clearly lower than it (Peltola 2009). In general, forest growth decreases towards the north due to the variability of climate and structure of forests between northern (above 64° N) and southern (below 64° N) Finland. Low summer temperatures, short growing season and availability of nitrogen are mainly affecting the forest growth rate in the boreal forest ecosystems (Linder 1987, Kellomäki et al. 1997, Mäkipää et al. 1998a,b, Jarvis and Linder 2000). Low temperatures also reduce the decomposition rate of organic matter (Moore et al. 1999, Berg 2000, Karhu et al. 2010) and limit the availability of nitrogen in the soil.

Changes in climate, as defined by an increase in temperature and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) concentration and changes in precipitation patterns, could generate complex responses by the boreal forest ecosystem (Mandre et al. 1996, Talkkari 1998, Kellomäki et al. 2008). In Finland, the future climate is expected to be characterised with an increase of 2–7°C in annual mean temperature and 6–37% in precipitation related to a doubling of CO<sub>2</sub> by 2100 (Jylhä et al. 2004, Carter et al. 2005, Ruosteenoja et al. 2005, Ruosteenoja and Jylhä 2007). These changes are likely to increase the growth of boreal forests directly through physiological processes in trees, but also through longer growing seasons and increasing mineralisation of nitrogen (e.g. Kellomäki et al. 2006a, Garcia-Gonzalo et al. 2007a,b, Kärkkäinen et al. 2008). Furthermore, owing to the changes in growth, species composition and functioning of the boreal forest ecosystem will also be affected in the long run. Thus, the unique characteristics of the boreal forest ecosystem make them particularly susceptible to the likely upcoming climate change (IPCC 2007).

Likewise changing climatic conditions, also forest management (e.g. changes in intensity and timing of thinning) will affect the growth and development of the forest stands due to the changes in the available resources for the remaining trees after management interventions. However, expected increase in growth of boreal forests due to warmer climate may make it necessary to adapt the current, business-as-usual, management in terms of timing and intensity of thinning, for example. This could be needed in order to fully utilise the positive effects of climate change, such as increased forest productivity and carbon sequestration in the forest ecosystems (e.g. Parry 2000, Lindner 2000, Lasch et al. 2005, Bergh et al. 2006, Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006a,b, Nuutinen et al. 2006, Kärkkäinen 2008).

#### **1.2 Energy biomass production and utilisation**

In Finland, the forests have traditionally been managed with first priority for timber production. However, environmental concerns, responding to human induced global warming, have recently lead to the realisation that the utilisation of other tangible and intangible forestry services must also be included as additional forest management objectives. As a response, exploring the potential of energy biomass production and how to integrate its production in forest management practices is getting much attention at present (Hoen and Solberg 1994, Ahtikoski et al. 2008, Kärkkäinen et al. 2008, Heikkilä et al. 2009). Current forest management practices aiming mainly at timber production may not necessarily be appropriate as such for the integrated production of energy biomass and timber and also for increasing the carbon sequestration and stocks in the forest ecosystem. In the future, there may also be a need to adapt forest management to provide different ecosystem services such as energy biomass and timber, and carbon sequestration in forest ecosystems in a sustainable way.

It has been previously shown that increased rotation length could result in the larger storage of carbon in the forest ecosystem (Karjalainen 1996, Liski et al. 2001, Pussinen et al. 2002, Kaipainen et al. 2004). However, it may simultaneously reduce the availability of timber for industrial purposes (Seely et al. 2002). Many previous studies have tried to find a solution on how the carbon stocks of forest ecosystems can be increased during a rotation period without reducing the potential of forests for timber production. Some recent studies have explored the possibility of increasing concurrently both timber production and ecosystem carbon stocks by changing the stand management (Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006b, Garcia-Gonzalo et al. 2007a). Changing the current management may also be a solution to increase the share of energy biomass production at thinning and final felling together with timber production as was shown recently by Heikkilä et al. (2009). Those previous studies may mean that higher initial stand density and changes in thinning regime may produce more energy biomass at energy biomass thinning (energy wood thinning) and at final felling (logging residues) without reducing the timber production potential and carbon storage in the forest ecosystems.

Inclusion of energy biomass production, as an additional forest management objective, is reinforced mainly by the EU commitments to reduce its greenhouse gas emissions and increase the share of renewable energies to 20% by 2020 (EC 2008). Overall targets include reducing emissions, substituting fossil fuels with renewable energy and increasing the use of wood in construction (e.g. Eriksson et al. 2007). The target varies among the countries based on their historic use of renewable energy. For Finland, the target is to increase the share of renewable energy from 28.5% in 2005 to 38% by 2020. In this context, Finland aims to increase the share of renewable energy sources especially based on forest biomass. For example, Finland's 'National Forest Programme 2015' expects to increase the use of forest based energy biomass (wood chips) in energy generation from 3.4 million m<sup>3</sup> in 2006 to 8–12 million m<sup>3</sup> by 2015 (Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry 2008).

During the year 2006, total timber consumption in Finland was 81.5 million  $m^3$ , of which over 90% (about 76 million  $m^3$ ) was used by forest industries (Peltola 2007). During the same year, the total amount of utilised energy biomass was about 21 million  $m^3$ , partly used in small-sized dwellings (6.1 million  $m^3$ ) and in heating and power plants (14.8 million  $m^3$ ). Of the total energy biomass, only 15% came from wood chips and the remainder, for example, combustion of bark, sawdust and industrial chips, were sourced from the sawmilling and plywood industries (Peltola 2007). Wood chips are, therefore, still

a relatively modest source of fuel despite of its extensive growth potential (Hakkila 2004). A potential source of wood chips consists of branches and crown mass harvested from commercial thinnings and final felling, in addition to other tree components that do not fulfil the requirements for industrial use (e.g. low quality timber, stem tops, living and dead trees, and stumps and roots). Small-sized trees, harvested in energy biomass thinning, could also be used for energy generation (VTT 2001, Hakkila 2004).

Several previous studies have estimated the potential recovery of above and below ground energy biomass raw materials in Finland. Hakkila (2004) suggested that depending on the cost limit, the maximum technically harvestable energy biomass potential is 16 million  $m^3 a^{-1}$ , which is about 35% of the theoretical potential estimated from all above and below ground biomass residues of a hypothetical 70 million  $m^3$  annual stem wood removal. In the study of Asikainen et al. (2008), the potential of annual logging residues was estimated to be in Finland about 24 million  $m^3$ , when considering stem wood loss, stem tops, branches and needles, stumps and roots as biomass components. Also Malinen et al. (2001) suggested that in southern Finland the economically feasible potential of energy biomass that could be harvested will be at maximum of 8.8 million  $m^3 a^{-1}$  over a 40-year period. In their study, energy biomass consisted of logging residues from final felling, branches, bark residues and stem wood from the first commercial thinning.

#### 1.3 Sustainability in energy biomass production and utilisation

Large-scale harvesting of energy biomass will raise the question of how sustainable the energy systems based on biomass are and what are the climatic effects when forest biomass is used in energy generation? The use of energy biomass in lieu of fossil fuels has the advantage of carbon neutrality meaning that no additional carbon is released to the atmosphere if the forests are replanted to recapture the harvested carbon. However, the recovery of energy biomass needs fossil energy, thus, partly limiting the benefits of its use (Schlamadinger et al. 1995, Yoshioka et al. 2005). Moreover, from the forest management point of view, these emissions may vary depending on the utilised management operations (harvesting and transportation) and magnitude of management intensity (Eriksson et al. 2007). Recently, the carbon neutrality of energy biomass has also been questioned due to high indirect greenhouse gas emissions, which are related to land-use and land-use changes in producing bioenergy (Searchinger et al. 2008, Melillo et al. 2009). Regarding forest biomass, the indirect carbon emissions are also important when assessing the carbon sequestration in forest ecosystems and the role of forests in mitigating the climate change (e.g. Melin et al. 2010, Repo et al. 2010).

The utilisation potential of forest biomass is estimated according to the existing forest resources and different biomass components of trees (Hakkila 2004, Kärkkäinen et al. 2008, Heikkilä et al. 2009). These calculations do not, however, include the sink and source considerations of the whole forest production chain, although the identification of the biomass production alone is not enough when considering the capability and possibility of a forest ecosystem to mitigate the climate change. Despite this, there are still available only few whole ecosystem scale evaluations of environmental impacts of the use of forest biomass in energy production (Wihersaari 2005, Eriksson et al. 2007, Lindholm et al. 2010, Melin et al. 2010).

For this purpose, suitable tools are needed in order to evaluate the possibilities offered by the forests, forest management and forest based biomass in the mitigation of climate change and the substitution of fossil fuel in energy production. The holistic ecosystem level analysis of the carbon balance should include the aspects such as: i) the carbon uptake in tree growth, ii) the emissions caused by decomposition of soil organic matter controlling the sink/source dynamics of the ecosystem, and iii) the carbon emitted in management, harvesting and transportation as well. This is because all these phases in the production chain affect the carbon dynamics in the forest-atmosphere interactions and the potential of forest biomass in reducing the carbon emissions in energy production. Assessments are also needed over the whole life cycle of forest biomass production in order to identify the contribution of different factors on the sink/source dynamics of forest ecosystem and the role of forest biomass in mitigating the climate change.

Empirical growth and yield models are nowadays widely used to support decision making in practical forest management and forestry, when focusing on timber production (Peng et al. 2002, Zhou et al. 2005, Kangur et al. 2007). However, they have usually been parameterised based on past forest inventory data, and they assume that the climatic conditions and the forest management are not changing in the future compared to the past. As a comparison, the use of ecosystem models (i.e. process-based models) has been limited so far in decision making of practical forestry because they require more complex parameterization and input datasets which are not typically provided by conventional forest inventories. On the other hand, they can provide the same prediction capacity as empirical models for practical management situations under the current climate (see e.g. Peng et al. 2002, Matala et al. 2003, Zhou et al. 2005). Furthermore, unlike empirical models, they can also provide predictions of forest growth under the changing climatic and management conditions, as they link the growth and development of tree stands with climatic and edaphic factors (directly and indirectly). Similarly, life cycle assessment (LCA) tools as integrated with ecosystem model simulations could make it possible to analyse carbon exchange of and sustainability of forest production in the context of the climate change mitigation.

#### 1.4 Aims of the study

The main aim of this study was to investigate the effects of forest management and climate change on energy biomass and timber production with implications for carbon stocks and net  $CO_2$  exchange in boreal forest ecosystems in Finnish conditions (See Figure 1). Specific research tasks of the study were as follows:

I. To investigate the impacts of thinning on growth, timber production and carbon stocks under current and changing climate for Finland (Article I).

II. To investigate the potential energy biomass production with implications for timber production and carbon stocks under varying thinning regimes and climate scenarios for Finland (Article II).

III. To develop a LCA tool for estimating net  $CO_2$  exchange of forest production in boreal forest ecosystems (Article III).

IV. To investigate the impacts of varying initial stand density and thinning regimes on energy biomass production and management related CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in Finnish boreal forest ecosystems (Article IV).

## **2 MATERIAL AND METHODS**

#### 2.1 General outlines

The analysis in this study followed the schematic approach shown in Figure 1. The growth and development of forests was simulated by utilising an ecosystem model (Sima), which provides prediction on growth ( $m^3 ha^{-1} a^{-1}$ ), energy biomass (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup> a<sup>-1</sup>) and timber ( $m^3 ha^{-1} a^{-1}$ ) production, as well as carbon stocks (Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>) in the forest ecosystem (Articles I–IV). The timber was sorted into sawlogs and pulpwood, with a minimum top diameter of 15 and 6 cm, respectively. Other parts of trees, e.g. branches, tops of the stem, needles (harvesting loss was assumed about 30%), stumps and large roots, were logging residues. Harvested energy biomass thinning. The carbon stocks referred to the carbon in stems, branches, leaves and roots in the growing stock (standing trees) and in the ground vegetation and forest floor (decaying biomass, litter and humus), and standing dead trees. The calculations utilised wood density of 400 kg m<sup>-3</sup>, while the carbon content in dry biomass was 50%.

Analysis focused mainly on either the effects of the changing climate and/or that of thinning regime on growth, energy biomass and timber production, and carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem (Articles I–IV). In addition, controlled simulations were done to separate the effects of changing climate and forest structure (age class distribution) on forest growth during the whole simulation period (Article II). In these simulations, the initial forest structure was kept the same regardless of the stage of the simulation period (three 30-year periods) and the forest dynamics were simulated until the end of each 30-year period both under the current and changing climate.

The resulting energy biomass and timber production from the simulations were subsequently utilised as inputs for the LCA tool developed in this work (Article III) for estimating  $CO_2$  exchange of forest production and fossil fuel emissions per unit of energy biomass production (Articles III & IV). Emissions were partitioned into energy biomass and timber according to their biomass recovery in thinning and final felling over the rotation period. However, all the emissions of stand establishment were included, as such, in the emissions calculation. The utilised model outputs include carbon uptake into forest biomass, and emissions of carbon from management operations, from soil litter and humus decomposition and from degradation of timber products and energy biomass combustion.



Figure 1. Outline of this study.

In Articles I & II, the simulations were run for the whole of southern and northern Finland, for all the main tree species growing in the country under the current and changing climate. Data from the Finnish National Forest Inventory (NFI) were used as a model input in Article I (NFI8) and Article II (NFI9). Whereas in Articles III & IV, seedlings with 2 cm diameter were used as inputs for initial stand data in the simulations. In Article III, stand level simulations were done for Norway spruce (*Myrtillus*, MT site) both in southern (Joensuu region: 62°40′N, 29°30′E) and northern Finland (Rovaniemi region: 66°34′N, 25°50′E) under the current and changing climate. In Article IV, the simulations at stand level were done for Scots pine (*Vaccinium*, VT and MT sites) and Norway spruce (MT and *Oxalis-Myrstillus*, OMT sites) growing in southern Finland (Joensuu region) only under the current climate. In this work, OMT, MT and VT represent the most fertile, medium fertile and less fertile sites, respectively.

#### 2.2 Management regimes and climate scenarios

In the simulations, energy biomass thinning (EBT), commercial thinning, final felling and regeneration were used as management operations. The thinning rules, based on the development of basal area and dominant height, followed those currently recommended for different tree species, site fertility types and regions in Finland (Yrjölä 2002, Tapio 2006). Thinning was done from below to such a level that the remaining basal area was reduced to the expected value at a given dominant height. EBT was also done based on site and species specific recommendations for the dominant stand height and basal area, and remaining stand density (Tapio 2006). The final felling was made whenever the mean diameter of the trees in the plots exceeded the given value indicating the maturity of the tree population for regeneration (Articles I & II) or a fixed rotation length of 80 years (Articles III & IV).

The modified management regimes were constructed by means of changing both the basal area thresholds, when the thinning was performed and the remaining basal area after the thinning (see Figure 2) (Articles I–II & IV). In addition, varying initial stand density, from 2000 to 4000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup>, was used in the stand level analysis (Article IV). With the exception of timber production regime (TP) (Articles III & IV), where only timber was produced, all the other management regimes included energy biomass production in EBT and final felling. The thresholds for EBT were always similar for both current and increased thinning thresholds. With decreased thinning thresholds, the species-specific stand density was reduced, though it was kept within the recommendation of Tapio (2006).

The simulations utilised the current climate (Articles I–IV) and changing climate scenarios (Articles I–III), provided by the Finnish Meteorological Institute (Ruosteenoja et al. 2005, Ruosteenoja and Jylhä 2007, Jylhä et al. 2009). The changing climate was based on the A2 scenario (IPCC 2007) and given in three 30-year periods i.e. near-term, mid-term and long-term. In Article I, an older climate scenario was utilised (1990–2020; 2021–2050; 2070–2099), for which, by 2100, temperature increased almost 4°C in the summer and 6°C in the winter and precipitation increased more than 20% in the winter time. In the summer, it remained nearly unchanged (Ruosteenoja et al. 2005). The updated climate scenario (2010–2039; 2040–2069; 2070–2099) (Ruosteenoja and Jylhä 2007, Jylhä et al. 2009), utilised in Articles II & III, differed slightly compared to the previous one. In this latter scenario, summer time temperature was slightly lower and precipitation was slightly higher in the last period (2070–2099), on average, over the whole Finland. The opposite was the case for winter time. However, the average annual increases in temperature, compared to











**Figure 2.** Principles of the thinning regimes applied in this study. Energy biomass thinning (EBT) was done for both current and changed thinning regimes depending on dominant tree height and basal area, and remaining stand density. Regular thinning was done based on the development of basal area and dominant height and current recommendation was considered as current thinning regime (c). Current thinning

indicated by grey lines were changed by increasing (a) and decreasing (b) the thresholds.

the current climate, were quite similar for both climate scenarios. Similarly, the  $CO_2$  concentration, in both changing climate scenarios, was estimated to rise from the current (1990) 367 to 840 ppm by 2100. The uncertainty regarding the level of the climate change was higher for the long-term projection period compared to the near- and mid-term periods. This is partly based on the large uncertainties in the predictions due to the increased levels of global greenhouse gas emissions for different scenarios. Therefore, they can be considered more as an example of probable climatic conditions at the end of this century.

The grid for the climate data originally represented 10 km  $\times$  10 km for the current climate and 50 km  $\times$  50 km for the changing climate. The model applied it in a 50 km  $\times$  50 km grid for both the current and changing climate. However, the effects of upscaling the grid size were assumed to be minor as most of the land areas in Finland are comparatively flat. Based on the available climate data, the monthly mean temperature and monthly mean precipitation (both with standard deviation) were calculated over the periods applied in the Sima model. In the case of the climate change scenarios, the monthly mean temperature and precipitation represented the mid-point of the period used in the model. The values between the mid-points were based on a linear interpolation between the values at two consecutive mid-points. In the simulations for a given sample plot, the calculation algorithm utilised the climate for the closest grid point of the climate data.

#### 2.3 Outlines of ecosystem model (Sima)

In the Sima model (Kellomäki et al. 1992a,b, Kellomäki and Kolström 1994, Talkkari and Hypén 1996, Kolström 1998, Kellomäki et al. 2008), the dynamics of the forest ecosystem are assumed to be determined by the dynamics of the number and mass of trees as regulated

by their regeneration, growth and death. All these processes are related to the availability of resources, which in turn are regulated by the dynamics of the gaps in the canopy of the tree stand. The model is run on an annual basis and the computations are applied to an area of 100 m<sup>2</sup>. The model is parameterised for Scots pine, Norway spruce, silver birch, downy birch, aspen (*Populus tremula* L.) and grey alder (*Alnus incana* Moench., Willd.) growing between the latitudes N 60° and N 70° and longitudes E 20° and E 32° within Finland.

The model utilises four environmental subroutines (temperature, light, moisture and nitrogen) describing the site conditions that affect growth and development of forests. Temperature controls the geographical thresholds and annual growth response of each species and their ecotypes. Simultaneously, competition for light controls tree growth and is dependent on tree species and their height distributions. The effect of soil moisture is described through the number of dry days, i.e. the number of days per growing season with soil moisture equal or less than that of the wilting point specific for soil types and tree species. Soil moisture indicates the balance between precipitation, evaporation and runoff (Kellomäki et al. 1992a,b, 2008). The availability of nitrogen is controlled by the decomposition of litter (amount of dead materials originating from trees and ground vegetation e.g. foliage, twigs, roots, stems of standing and fallen dead trees) and soil organic matter (humus), which is dependent on the quality of litter (nitrogen and lignin content), humus and evapotranspiration. The decomposition of litter and humus is treated as cohorts and is determined based on the weight loss, nitrogen immobilisation and mineralisation, lignin decay and  $CO_2$  loss. The total available nitrogen for the trees and the ground vegetation is the difference between the total mineralised nitrogen and the immobilised nitrogen in decomposition (Kellomäki et al. 1992a,b, 2008).

The environmental subroutines are linked to the demographic subroutines by the multipliers (M); i.e.  $G = G_o \times M_1...M_n$ , where G is growth and/or regeneration,  $G_o$  is growth and/or regeneration in optimal conditions meaning that there is no shading and no limitation of soil moisture and supply of nitrogen, and  $M_1...M_n$  are multipliers for different environmental factors. In addition, in the case of growth, the values of  $G_o$  are assumed to be related to the maturity of the tree (diameter of tree) and the prevailing atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>. Furthermore, the parameterisation of the growth response is also species-specific. The data for the  $G_o$  calculation are based on the simulations of a physiological growth and yield model applying the same methodology as Matala et al. (2005). In these simulations, the growth of a single tree with an ample supply of water and nitrogen was calculated under varying atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations and no shading in the Finnish conditions.

The simulation of the above forest ecosystem processes is based on the Monte Carlo simulation technique. That means certain events, such as the death of trees, are stochastic. Whenever such a possibility occurs, the algorithm selects whether or not the event will take place by comparing a random number with the probability of the occurrence of the event. The probability of an event occurring is a function of the state of the forest ecosystem at the time when it is possible. Each run of a Monte Carlo code is one realisation of all possible time courses of the development of the forest ecosystem. Therefore, the simulation needs to be repeated several times in order to determine the convergence of the model.

#### 2.4 Life cycle assessment (LCA) tool

The LCA tool developed in this work (Article III) calculates the net  $CO_2$  exchange ( $C_{net}$ ) of forest production on an annual basis (g  $CO_2$  m<sup>2</sup> a<sup>-1</sup>) as indicated by Equation (1). It includes

components both from the ecosystem and from the technosystem related to the forest production within the system boundary (Figure 2, Article III).  $C_{net}$  is a sum of the carbon uptake in growth ( $C_{seq}$ ) and carbon emissions. The emissions consist of carbon from management and the harvest ( $C_{man}$ ), decomposition of soil organic matter ( $C_{decomp}$ ) and combustion of energy biomass and degradation of wood-based items manufactured from timber ( $C_{harv}$ ). In calculations,  $C_{seq}$  has negative values (carbon is flowing from atmosphere to forest), while the emissions  $C_{man}$ ,  $C_{decomp}$  and  $C_{harv}$  have positive values (carbon is flowing from forests, energy biomass and wood-based items to atmosphere).

$$C_{\rm net} = C_{\rm seq} + C_{\rm man} + C_{\rm decomp} + C_{\rm harv} \tag{1}$$

In the calculations, all the main phases of forest production (energy biomass and timber) with relevant operations were included (Article III & IV). Thus, the life cycle of energy biomass and timber starts from seedling production in the nursery and proceeds through management and harvesting and ends up at the yard of a pulp mill (pulpwood), sawmill (sawlogs) or power plant (energy biomass) (Figure 2, Article III). The carbon emitted in management, harvesting and logistical operations during the life cycle was included in the calculations through consumption of fuel (diesel) or electricity. The parameters for productivity of operations and fuel consumption of machines, with corresponding units and references, were collected from the available literature (Table 2, Article III).

The values for container seedlings were used to define the values for seedling production. Site preparation was assumed to be done with an excavator or scarifier. The parameter values for logging (cut-to-length method) and forest haulage were for a harvester and forwarder with different values for thinning and final felling. The values for the transportation of machines (e.g. harvester, scarifier) from site to site were based either on productivity per area or per solid m<sup>3</sup>. Long distance transportation of energy biomass and timber was assumed to be done with a truck. The return journey for the truck (empty) was assumed to consume 70% of the fuel needed for a full load. In the case of energy biomass, chipping was assumed to be done at the yard of the power plant with a large-scale drum chipper. In addition, commuter traffic in various phases of production was included in the calculation by assuming working hours and travel using a personal car. The manufacturing and maintenance of working machines were excluded from the calculation.

Timber (pulpwood and sawlogs) was converted into usable wood-based products, and the carbon emissions from the items no longer in use were calculated applying Equation (2) (Karjalainen et al. 1994).

$$PU = d - \frac{a}{1 + be^{-ct}} \tag{2}$$

where PU is the proportion (0...100) of products in use; a (120), b (5), d (120) are fixed parameters; c (year<sup>-1</sup>) is lifespan of a product (0.15 for medium-short and 0.065 for medium-long) and t (year) is time. In this work, pulpwood represented the items with a medium-short lifespan, while the sawlogs, items with medium-long lifespan. The carbon released from products no longer in use was assumed to convert completely into CO<sub>2</sub>.

The allocation of carbon emissions (or uptake) for energy biomass (MWh<sup>-1</sup>) and timber  $(m^{-3})$  was done from the net carbon exchange and according to the produced biomass proportions over the rotation. C<sub>harv</sub> of energy biomass (combustion) was not allocated for timber and vice versa. The management related emissions were also allocated according to the produced biomass proportions of energy biomass and timber over the rotation.

## **3 RESULTS**

# **3.1** Ecosystem model based analysis of the effects of thinning and climate on growth, energy biomass and timber production, and carbon stocks (Articles I & II)

#### Growth, timber production and carbon stocks (Articles I & II)

In general, the climate change increased forest growth, timber production and carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem in both southern and northern Finland in all three periods. The relative changes were similar for all the thinning regimes, but they varied between the regions, being higher in northern Finland (Articles I & II).

In Article I (for all the periods), for both southern and northern Finland, increased basal area thinning thresholds (up to 30%) compared to the current thinning regime, reduced timber production under changing climate but did not greatly affect growth or carbon stocks under the current or changing climate. Conversely, both in southern and northern Finland, decreased basal area thinning thresholds compared to current thinning, increased timber production, which exceeded annual growth regardless of the period. In addition, decreased basal area thresholds reduced carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem in both regions compared to that with current thresholds (Tables 2–4, Article I).

In Article II, during the first period (2010–2039), under current and changing climate, increased basal area thinning thresholds enhanced growth, compared to the current thinning regime in both southern and northern Finland (Figure 6, Article II). During the same period, increased thinning thresholds, compared to current thinning increased carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem, but reduced timber production for both current and changing climate in southern and northern Finland (Figure 6, Article II). In both southern and northern Finland, during the second period (2040–2069), growth, timber production and carbon stocks increased with increased thinning thresholds in both the current climate and the changing climate. During the final period (2070–2099), increased thinning thresholds enhanced growth and carbon stocks regardless of region and climate scenario, but timber production increased only under the changing climate in northern Finland (Figure 6, Article II).

#### Energy biomass production (Article II)

In general, the energy biomass production (small-sized trees) from energy biomass thinning (EBT) increased over time both for current and changing climatic conditions in southern as well as in northern Finland. During the first period (2010–2039), in southern and northern Finland, neither increased basal area thinning thresholds, compared to current thinning regime, nor the changing climate, affected the energy biomass production at EBT. During the second period (2040–2069), increased basal area thresholds did not affect the energy biomass production at EBT, neither in southern nor in northern Finland. However, the changing climate increased energy biomass production at EBT in both regions. During the final period (2070–2099), in both southern and northern Finland, the changing climate increased the energy biomass production at EBT. Conversely, increased basal area thresholds increased the energy biomass production at EBT. During thesholds increased the energy biomass production at EBT. Conversely, increased basal area thresholds increased the energy biomass production at EBT only under the changing climate (Figure 5, Article II).

The energy biomass production (logging residues) at final felling was higher during the second period (2040–2069) compared to the first (2010–2039) under both current and

changing climate in southern as well as in northern Finland, but it was highest during the third period (2070–2099) under changing climate in southern Finland. During the first period (2010–2039), in both regions, increased basal area thinning thresholds, compared to the current thinning regime did not affect the energy biomass production at final felling under current or changing climate, but the climate change increased the production at final felling. During the second (2040–2069) and final period (2070–2099), both climate and increased thinning thresholds enhanced the energy biomass production at final felling both in southern and northern Finland (Figure 5, Article II).

#### Separated effects of climate and forest structure on forest growth (Article II)

According to the additional (controlled) simulations, the effects of forest structure on forest growth, in relative terms, were more pronounced than that of changing climate (Figure 7, Article II). The effects of changing climate on forest growth were found to be higher in the north than in the south. On the other hand, the effects of forest structure were higher in the south than in the north under both current and changing climate. In addition, there was no forest structure effect found during the first period.

## **3.2** Integration of ecosystem modelling and LCA tool for analysing the effects of management and climate on CO<sub>2</sub> exchange of forest production (Articles III & IV)

#### Computational example of CO<sub>2</sub> exchange of forest production (Article III)

In the stand level calculations, the ecosystem model simulations produced the annual growth (stem, branches, foliage, coarse roots and fine roots) (Cseq), and the amount of biomass harvested (C<sub>harv</sub>) in EBT, in the commercial thinnings (timber) and in the final felling (energy biomass, timber). Moreover, the model produced the annual litter fall for the decomposition and consequent emissions of carbon from soil (Cdecomp) to be used in the LCA tool, including carbon emissions from harvested energy biomass combustion and timber degradation. The example simulations were done only for a Norway spruce stand for traditional timber production (TP) and for the integrated energy biomass and timber production (BP) regime under the current and changing climate during a rotation length of 80 years. In general, the changing climatic conditions increased decomposition for both the TP and BP regimes in southern as well as northern Finland (Table 2, Article III). In southern Finland, CO2 uptake (Cseq) and net CO2 exchange (Cnet) values increased under the changing climate for both TP and BP regimes. In northern Finland, the situation was opposite both in TP and BP regime. Regardless of climate scenario, the BP regime had higher Cnet values compared to the TP regime for both southern and northern Finland, as expected due to combustion related emissions in BP regime (Table 2, Article III). In both southern and northern Finland, regardless of climate and management, the share of emissions from decomposition (C<sub>decomp</sub>) were highest (69-90%), followed by energy biomass combustion (Charv, energy biomass) (21-26%) and timber degradation (Charv, pulpwood and sawlogs) (1-9%). Management operations (Cman) emitted the least, estimated to be about 1% compared to the whole emissions chain over the 80-year rotation period (Table 2, Article III).

In the simulation, the decomposition was divided into new (litter fall build up during the rotation) and old (prevailing at the beginning of the simulation) humus. Neither

management nor climate was sensitive to the decomposition of the old humus unlike that of new humus both in southern and northern Finland. However, the changing climatic conditions, compared to the current climate increased and BP regime, compared to TP, decreased the decomposition of new humus in the Norway spruce stand, both in southern and northern Finland (Figure 5, Article III).

In the calculation of the emissions allocated for energy biomass and timber (pulpwood and sawlogs), pulpwood and sawlogs were found to net sequestrate carbon during the calculated rotation period for both southern and northern Finland (Table 3, Article III). Only in northern Finland, pulpwood produced in BP under changing climate had a net loss of carbon. In both southern and northern Finland, the highest amount of sequestered carbon was found in sawlogs regardless of management regime, though it should be noted that in northern Finland in BP no sawlogs were produced under the current climate. However, the changing climatic conditions increased the emissions for energy biomass production in southern Finland, though they reduced it in northern Finland, for the BP regime (Table 3, Article III).

## The effects of initial stand density and thinning regimes on energy biomass production and related $CO_2$ emissions (Article IV)

The effects of varying initial stand density and thinning regimes on total energy biomass production (small-sized trees and logging residues) and emissions per energy unit of produced energy biomass (kg  $CO_2$  MWh<sup>-1</sup>) were analysed over the 80-year rotation period for Scots pine stands growing on MT and VT sites and Norway spruce stands growing on OMT and MT sites in southern Finland (Joensuu region) (Figures 8 and 9, Article IV). The results showed that the energy biomass production of the Norway spruce stands was higher than that of the Scots pine stands. However, the emissions per energy unit of energy biomass production were lower for Norway spruce compared to Scots pine. It was also found, for both species, that energy biomass production was higher in the more fertile sites and also sites with higher initial stand density, regardless of thinning regimes.

For Scots pine with initial stand density of 2000–4000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup>, increased basal area thinning thresholds, compared to current baseline thinning, increased energy biomass production and decreased  $CO_2$  emissions at the MT site (Figure 8, Article IV). However, the opposite results were found for decreased thinning thresholds for the same species at both MT and VT sites. At the VT site, the increased thinning thresholds had a similar pattern to the MT site regarding energy biomass production and  $CO_2$  emissions, except for initial stand density of 2000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup> for which energy biomass production was reduced slightly when increased thinning thresholds were compared to the current thinning regime.

For Norway spruce growing on the OMT and MT sites, decreased thinning thresholds, compared to current thinning thresholds, affected energy biomass production and management related  $CO_2$  emissions in a similar way as to Scots pine i.e. reduced energy biomass production and increased emissions per energy unit of energy biomass production (Figure 9, Article IV). The only exception was found at the OMT site with initial stand density of 2000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup> where both energy biomass and  $CO_2$  emissions values were lower. However, up to a 20% increase in basal area thinning thresholds, compared to current thinning did not show any major changes in energy biomass production and management related  $CO_2$  emissions. A 30% increase of these thresholds increased the energy biomass production and reduced  $CO_2$  emissions for both OMT and MT sites, regardless of initial stand density.

### **4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS**

#### 4.1 Evaluation of the modelling approaches

In this work, a gap type ecosystem model (Sima) (Kellomäki et al. 1992a,b) was used to study the effects of thinning and climate on the integrated production of energy biomass and timber, and carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem in Finnish boreal conditions (Articles I–IV). In addition, management related  $CO_2$  emissions and net  $CO_2$  exchange for forest production were assessed under varying management regimes (initial stand density and/or thinning regimes) with the developed LCA tool (Articles III & IV).

Estimation of the net atmospheric impact of forest production in an ecosystem includes flows of carbon in the whole system. In this study, above- and below-ground carbon uptake of trees (forest growth) and decomposition of humus and litter was simulated by using the Sima model. The model has earlier produced a close correlation between measured and simulated stem volume growth of different tree species for Finnish conditions based on NFI data (Kellomäki et al. 2005, 2008, Routa et al. 2010). The Sima model is expected to be capable of predicting the development of the boreal forest ecosystem also under changing climatic conditions in a reasonable way (Kellomäki et al. 2005, 2008). This is because the model is able to calculate the growth response of trees to changing climatic conditions, including the elevation of temperature and atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentration, and changes in precipitation (see Kellomäki et al. 2008). However, the growth predictions for the future are also dependent on the uncertainties of the changing climate scenarios. The accuracy of prediction of the changing climate decreases especially in the long-term period, which is discussed in great detail by, for example, Ruosteenoja et al. (2005) and Jylhä et al. (2009). However, the use of the site-specific climatic data for the closest grid may improve the growth predictions. On the other hand, it should be noted that in the model simulations the effects of forest damages (e.g. wind throw, insect attack and forest fire) are not considered on forest growth and development, though random mortality is included in simulations.

The outputs of the ecosystem model, as integrated with emissions parameter values attained from the available literature, were linked to the LCA tool developed in this work. This enabled the assessment of all the significant carbon fluxes and carbon emissions related to the forest production and management in forest ecosystems within the set system boundaries (Article III). The approach was found to be useful to assess the net carbon exchange and its interactive effects on biomass and litter production, management operations, changed climatic conditions and soil processes on an annual basis or for a longer time period. In this way, the atmospheric impacts of energy biomass production and utilisation could be investigated for alternative forest management regimes and climate scenarios as shown in the results. The approach also enabled the estimation of both direct and indirect emissions through alternative scenarios and, more importantly, emission dynamics related to ecosystem processes affected by management and changing climatic conditions. The selection of system boundary, in addition to the temporal aspects of the forest biomass production and utilisation, are among the key factors for estimating carbon flows to and from the atmosphere. Changes to them may affect the LCA results considerably. In this work, a fixed time period was chosen for the analyses (Articles III & IV), since the aim was to demonstrate the performance of the LCA tool in terms of sink/source dynamics and to compare CO<sub>2</sub> exchange of the management regimes and climate scenarios applied.

#### 4.2 Evaluation of the simulation results

The results showed that under the changing climate, stem volume growth increased substantially in both southern and northern Finland, with the relative increase being similar for all the thinning regimes applied. The largest relative changes were found in northern Finland, though the absolute values were higher in southern Finland. Other studies have also found a corresponding growth increase under the changing climate (elevated temperature and CO<sub>2</sub> concentration) (Kellomäki et al. 2005, Kilpeläinen et al. 2005, Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006a). Currently, temperature is limiting tree growth in northern Finland (Kellomäki et al. 2005) and an increase in it will enhance tree growth in the future. This is also partly the case for southern Finland, but drought periods in summer time will limit tree growth there more than the lack of warm temperatures. The reduced growth is most probable for Norway spruce on sites with low water holding capacity (Lasch et al. 2002, Kellomäki et al. 2005, 2008), which was also found in this study. On the other hand, elevated CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations have been found to increase the water use efficiency of trees (Thornley and Cannell 1996) and compensate, at least to some degree, for the growth reduction, as previous studies show (Kellomäki and Väisänen 1997, Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006a).

Apart from the changing climate, forest growth may also be affected by the prevailing forest structure (Garcia-Gonzalo et al. 2007b). In this study, the relative effect of forest structure on growth was found to be larger than that of climate (Article II). The effect was higher in southern than in northern Finland, opposite to the effect of the climate. Garcia-Gonzalo et al. (2007b) reported that the initial age class distribution may not be the same at the end of 100-year simulation period even if there is equal distribution at the beginning of the simulation for different management regimes. This is a result of the differences in management interventions applied (e.g. thinning and timing of final felling) over the simulation period, affecting forest structure and composition of forest ecosystems (Garcia-Gonzalo et al. 2007b, McDonald et al. 2008, Russell 2009).

Thinnings are well known to influence forest production potential. This study utilised basal area and dominant height based thinning system, which lead to the number of thinnings varying among the regimes. The removal of basal area (thinning intensity) was, in this system, determined by the changes in thinning thresholds from the reference point (current practice). Increased thinning thresholds maintained higher tree stocking after thinning, which decreased the radial growth of individual trees. The increase in thinning thresholds resulted in a delay in successive thinnings. Conversely, decreased thinning thresholds increased the number of thinnings over the rotation compared to the current thresholds, and enabled single tree to grow faster due to reduced competition of growth resources (Article IV). This was the case especially during the early phase of the stand development and was partly affected by the EBT. As a result, each thinning had less harvestable timber as was also found elsewhere (Thornley and Cannell 2000, Mäkinen and Isomäki 2004a,b, Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006a).

In order to increase energy biomass production integrated with timber production, an increase of initial stand density from the conventional practice of 2000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup> has been suggested in previous studies (Heikkilä et al. 2009). Also in this study, increasing the initial stand density was found to enhance energy biomass production at EBT, however, at some sites, energy biomass production at final felling was reduced. This was the case, for example, for Scots pine on VT and for Norway spruce on OMT sites (Article IV). This was mainly caused by the fact that increased initial stand density made EBT occur earlier and

therefore, subsequent thinnings were delayed, compared to initial stand density of 2000 seedlings ha<sup>-1</sup>. Because of the delayed thinning, the time interval between last thinning and final felling was shortened and thus, optimal growth potential remained unutilised during the later stages of the rotation period. A similar trend also held when both initial stand density and thinning thresholds were increased. This affected not only the energy biomass production at final felling but also timber production and ecosystem carbon storage.

However, the concurrent analyses of energy biomass, timber and carbon stocks showed that a concurrent increase in them was possible during the second period (2040–2069) if thinning thresholds were increased from the current recommendation (Article II). In the case of timber and carbon, this is in agreement with the findings of Thornley and Cannell (2000), Briceño-Elizondo et al. (2006a,b) and Garcia-Gonzalo et al. (2007a,b). They concluded that management with higher tree stocking and fewer disturbances throughout the rotation could maximise production of both timber and carbon stocks. Increased timber production could also increase the energy biomass production as reported by Maclaren (2000). However, Seely et al. (2002) suggested a trade-off between ecosystem carbon storage capacity and timber production since these two represent competing demands. This was found also in this study during the first (2010–2039) and final periods (2070–2099) of Article II and all the three periods in Article I.

In this study, the estimated potential of energy biomass production at final felling was ca. 6.6 Tg  $a^{-1}$  (16 million m<sup>3</sup>  $a^{-1}$  or 40 TWh  $a^{-1}$ ) for the whole of Finland (Article II). These calculated values were lower compared to those estimated by Hakkila (2004), Asikainen et al. (2008) and Kärkkäinen et al. (2008). This might be due to the differences in cutting scenarios, logging residues components and their recovery at varying thinning stages, limiting the comparability of different studies. However, the estimations in this study are partly affected by practical limitations. The results should, thus, be considered as theoretical potentials. In Finland, harvesting of energy biomass has not been so far as extensive as its potential (Malinen et al. 2001, Hakkila 2004). The utilisation of energy biomass is useful when it is a substitute for coal and oil. However, it has also negative effects as the removal of organic matter, and thereby nutrients, could affect the future forest growth (Jacobson et al. 2000, Palviainen et al. 2009). In Finland, the harvesting of logging residues are recommended at comparatively higher productive sites and 30% of the removals should be left at the site thereby ensuring the nutrient availability (Äijälä et al. 2010). This suggestion is in line with the recovery that has been applied in this study.

From the mitigation and substitution view point, investigating production potentials and utilisation possibility of energy biomass alone is not enough since their recovery consumes energy and releases carbon to the atmosphere. However, management related emissions are low compared to total ecosystem exchange, with decomposition of soil organic matter being the main sources of indirect emissions (Repo et al. 2010). It is generally assumed that the decomposition process will be accelerated by warmer climate (Davidson and Janssens 2006, Karhu et al. 2010). If increased decomposition exceeds plant derived carbon input to the soil, the carbon flows to the atmosphere will increase (Johnson and Curtis 2001, Ågren and Hyvönen 2003, Eriksson et al. 2007, Crow et al. 2009), which further increases the climatic impacts of energy biomass use. Management has substantial effects on the uptake and emissions of carbon and thus the appropriate choice of the management regime is among the key questions in mitigating the climate change in biomass production. The temporal dimension is also crucial due to the dynamic nature of the forest ecosystem for its subsequent effect on the emissions allocation and prevailing carbon stocks at the end of the calculation period (Schlamadinger and Marland 1996, Melin et al. 2010, Repo et al. 2010).

However, understanding the potential of forest ecosystems and forest biomass utilisation for the climate change mitigation requires all the production related issues to be integrated in order to assess the net atmospheric impacts on forest production. In this context, the LCA tool developed in this work allows the estimation of the net carbon exchange of the forest production in boreal conditions (Article III).

When applying the LCA tool in interaction with ecosystem model simulations, it was found, in this study, that increased thinning thresholds compared to current thinning, enhanced energy biomass production and reduced management related  $CO_2$  emissions (Article IV). The emissions per unit of produced energy for Norway spruce were lower than that for Scots pine, which can be expected as a result of the higher crown mass in Norway spruce compared to Scots pine (Hakkila 1991, Röser et al. 2008). The management related emissions for the energy biomass production were 7.7–10.5 kg  $CO_2$  MWh<sup>-1</sup> depending on the management regime (Article IV), in the range (4–20 kg  $CO_2$  MWh<sup>-1</sup>) reported by other studies (Börjesson 1996, Mälkki and Virtanen 2003, Wihersaari 2005). However, the main part of the carbon emissions per energy unit originated from the decomposition of soil organic matter and from the combustion of biomass (Article III). The calculated value for the net carbon exchange were found to be in the range of -49 to -337 g  $CO_2$  m<sup>-2</sup> and emissions allocated for the energy biomass were 157–199 kg  $CO_2$  MWh<sup>-1</sup> for a Norway spruce stand depending on management regimes, climatic conditions and regions of Finland (Article III).

#### 4.3 Conclusions

In summary, the interaction between forest management and climatic conditions has not only a vital role in maintaining forest growth in forest ecosystems, but also it is highly relevant for energy biomass production, integrated with timber production and carbon storage, in the context of the climate change mitigation. In the future, the climate change may require the current forest management to be adapted in order to utilise the higher growth rate and thus, increased carbon sequestration and production potential of the forest ecosystems in boreal conditions. On the other hand, a warmer climate could also increase carbon loss from the ecosystem through decomposition. Thus, this could partly limit the climate change benefits in the context of ecosystem carbon exchange and fossil fuel replacement by energy biomass. In this work, it was found that it is possible to simultaneously increase the growth and energy biomass and timber production as well as carbon stocks in the forest ecosystem by changing the forest management in terms of increased thinning threshold and initial stand density. Changed management could also decrease CO<sub>2</sub> emissions for energy biomass production. Understanding the potential offered by forests in the context of the climate change mitigation also requires consideration of the emissions of carbon from soil decomposition processes in the analysis. The combined use of ecosystem model simulations and the LCA tool provides an appropriate means to analyse carbon exchange of forest production and sustainability of forestry in this respect. Future studies are needed in order to evaluate more in details in which scale the energy biomass potential could be used to substitute fossil fuels maintaining sustainability of the forest ecosystems.

## REFERENCES

- Ahtikoski, A., Heikkilä, J., Alenius, V. & Siren, M. 2008. Economic viability of utilizing biomass energy from young stands – The case of Finland. Biomass and Bioenergy 32: 988–996.
- Asikainen, A., Liiri, H. & Peltola, S. 2008. Forest energy potential in Europe (EU27). Working Papers of the Finnish Forest Research Institute 69. 33 p. Available at: <u>http://www.metla.fi/julkaisut/workingpapers/2008/mwp069.htm</u> [Cited 4 Aug 2010].
- Äijälä, O., Kuusinen, M. & Koistinen, A. 2010. Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset energiapuun korjuuseen ja kasvatukseen (Forest management recommendation for energy wood production and harvesting). Metsätalouden kehittämiskeskus Tapion julkaiseja, 31p (in Finnish).
- Ågren, G.I. & Hyvönen, R. 2003. Changes in carbon stores in Swedish forest soils due to increased biomass harvest and increased temperatures analysed with a semi-empirical model. Forest Ecology and Management 174: 25–37.
- Berg, B. 2000. Litter decomposition and organic matter turnover in northern forest soils. Forest Ecology and Management 133: 13–22.
- Bergh, J., Freeman, M., Kellomäki, S., & Linder, S. 2006. Impacts of climate change on the forest growth and the production potentials of bio-fuels in Forestry. In: Kellomäki, S. & Leinonen, S. (ed.) Impacts of climate change on renewable energy sources and their role in Nordic and Baltic energy systems: case of bio-fuels. Research notes, University of Joensuu, Finland. p. 19–37.
- Black, T.A., Chen, W.J., Barr, A.G., Arain, M.A., Chen, Z., Nesic, Z, Hogg, E.H., Neumann, H.H. & Yang, P.C. 2000. Increased carbon sequestration by a boreal deciduous forest in years with a warm spring. Geophysical Research Letter 27(9): 1271–1274.
- Börjesson, P. 2000. Emissions of CO<sub>2</sub> from biomass production and transportation in agriculture and forestry. Energy conversion and Management 37: 1235–1240.
- Briceño-Elizondo, E., Garcia-Gonzalo, J., Peltola, H., Matala, J. & Kellomäki, S. 2006a. Sensitivity of growth of Scots pine, Norway spruce and Silver birch to climate change and forest management in boreal conditions. Forest Ecology and Management 232: 152–167.
- —, Garcia-Gonzalo, J., Peltola, H. & Kellomäki, S. 2006b. Carbon stocks and timber yield in two boreal forest ecosystems under current and changing climatic conditions subjected to varying management regimes. Environmental Science and Policy 9: 237– 252.
- Carter, T.R., Jylhä, K., Perrels, A., Fronzek, S. & Kankaanpää, S. 2005. FINADAPT scenarios for the 21st century: alternative futures for considering adaptation to climate change in Finland. FINADAPT Working Paper 2, Finnish Environment Institute Mimeographs 332, Helsinki. 42 p.
- Crow, S.E., Lajtha, K., Bowden, R.D., Yano, Y., Brant, J.B., Caldwell, B.A. & Sulzman, E.W. 2009. Increased coniferous needle inputs accelerate decomposition of soil carbon in an old-growth forest. Forest Ecology and Management 258: 2224–2232.
- Davidson, E.A. & Janssens, I.A. 2006. Temperature sensitivity of soil carbon decomposition and feedbacks to climate change. Nature: 440: 165–173. doi:10.1038/nature04514.

EC 2008. Proposal for a directive of the European parliament and of the council on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources [COM (2008)19 final] Brussels, Belgium. Available at:

http://ec.europa.eu/energy/climate\_actions/doc/2008\_res\_directive\_ en.pdf [Cited 14 Dec 2010].

- Eriksson, E., Gillespie, A.R., Gustavsson, L., Langvall, O., Olsson, M., Sathre, R. & Stendahl, J. 2007. Integrated carbon analysis of forest management practices and wood substitution. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 37: 671–681.
- Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry 2008. Finland's National Forest Programme 2015. Available at: http://www.mmm.fi/en/index/frontpage/forests/nfp/documents\_reports.html [Cited 4 Aug 2010].
- Garcia-Gonzalo, J., Peltola, H., Briceño-Elizondo, E. & Kellomäki, S. 2007a. Changed thinning regimes may increase carbon stock under climate change: A case study from a Finnish boreal forest. Climatic Change 81: 431–454.
- , Peltola, H., Zubizarreta Gerendiain, A. & Kellomäki, S. 2007b. Impacts of forest landscape structure and management on timber production and carbon stocks in the boreal forest ecosystem under changing climate. Forest Ecology and Management 241, 243–257.
- Hakkila, P. 1991. Hakkuupoistuman latvusmassa (Crown mass of trees at the harvesting phase). Folia Forestalia. 773, 24 p. (in Finnish with English summary).
- , 2004. Developing technology for large-scale production of forest chips. Wood Energy Technology Programme 1999–2003. National Technology Agency 6, p 99.
- Heikkilä, J., Sirén, M., Ahtikoski, A., Hynynen, J., Sauvula, T. & Lehtonen, M. 2009. Energy wood thinning as a part of the stand management of Scots pine and Norway spruce. Silva Fennica 43: 129–146.
- Hoen, H.F. & Solberg, B. 1994. Potential and economic efficiency of carbon sequestration in forest biomass through silvicultural management. Forest Science 40: 429–451.
- IPCC 2007. Climate Change 2007: The physical science basis. Contribution of working group I to the fourth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. In: Solomon, S., D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K.B. Averyt, M. Tignor & H.L. Miller (ed.) Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA 996 p.
- Jacobson, S., Kukkola, M., Mälkönen, E. & Tveite, B. 2000. Impact of whole-tree harvesting and compensatory fertilization on growth of coniferous thinning stands. Forest Ecology and Management 129: 41–51.
- Jarvis, P. & Linder, S. 2000. Botany: Constraints to growth of boreal forests. Nature 405: 904–905. doi:10.1038/35016154
- Johnson, D.W. & Curtis, P.S. 2001. Effects of forest management on soil C and N storage: meta analysis. Forest Ecology and Management 140: 227–238.
- Jylhä, K., Tuomenvirta, H. & Ruosteenoja, K. 2004. Climate change projections for Finland during the 21st century. Boreal Environmental Research 9: 127–152.
- Jylhä, K., Ruosteenoja, K., Räisänen, J., Venäläinen, A., Tuomenvirta, H., Ruokolainen, L., Saku, S. & Seitola, T., 2009. Arvioita Suomen muuttuvasta ilmastosta sopeutumistutkimuksia varten. ACCLIM-hankkeen raportti 2009 (The changing climate in Finland: estimates for adaptation studies. ACCLIM project report 2009) Ilmatieteen laitos, Raportteja 2009:4, 102 p (In Finnish, abstract, extended abstract and captions for figures and tables are in English).

- Kaipainen, T., Liski, J., Pussinen, A. & Karjalainen, T. 2004. Managing carbon sinks by changing rotation length in European forests. Environmental Science and Policy 7: 205– 219.
- Kangur, A., Sims, A, Jõgiste, K., Kiviste, A., Korjus, H., Gadow, K. 2007. Comparative modeling of stand development in Scots pine dominated forests in Estonia. Forest Ecology and Management 250: 109–118.
- Karhu, K., Fritze, H., Hämäläinen, K., Vanhala, P., Jungner, H., Oinonen, M., Sonninen, E., Tuomi, M., Spetz, P., Kitunen, V., Liski, J. 2010. Temperature sensitivity of soil carbon fractions in boreal forest soil. Ecology 91(2): 370–376.
- Karjalainen, T., Kellomäki, S. & Pussinen, A. 1994. Role of wood-based products in absorbing atmospheric carbon. Silva Fennica 28(2): 67–80.
- , 1996. Dynamics and potentials of carbon sequestration in managed stands and wood products in Finland under changing climatic conditions. Forest Ecology and Management 80: 113–132.
- Kärkkäinen, L., Matala, J., Härkönen, K., Kellomäki, S. & Nuutinen, T. 2008. Potential recovery of industrial wood and energy wood raw material in different cutting and climate scenarios for Finland. Biomass and Bioenergy 32: 934–943.
- Kellomäki, S., Väisänen, H., Hänninen, H., Kolström, T., Lauhanen, R., Mattila, U., & Pajari, B. 1992a. A simulation model for the succession of the boreal forest ecosystem. Silva Fennica 26: 1-18.
- —, Väisänen, H., Hänninen, H., Kolström, T., Lauhanen, R., Mattila, U. & Pajari, B. 1992b. SIMA: a model for forest succession based on the carbon and nitrogen cycles with application to silvicultural management of the forest ecosystem. Silva Carelica 22: 85 p.
- & Kolström, M. 1994. The influence of climate change on the productivity of Scots pine, Norway spruce, pendula birch and pubescent birch in southern and northern Finland. Forest Ecology and Management 65: 201-217.
- & Väisänen, H. 1997. Modelling the dynamics of the forest ecosystem for climate change studies in the boreal conditions. Ecological Modelling 97: 121-140.
- , Karjalainen, T. & Väisänen, H. 1997. More timber from boreal forests under changing climate? Forest Ecology and Management 94: 195–208.
- , Strandman, H., Nuutinen, T., Peltola, H., Korhonen, K.T. & Väisänen, H. 2005. Adaptation of forest ecosystems, forests and forestry to climate change. FINADAPT Working Paper 4, Finnish Environment Institute Mimeographs 334, Helsinki. 44 p.
- , Peltola, H., Nuutinen, T., Korhonen, K.T. & Strandman, H. 2008. Sensitivity of managed boreal forests in Finland to climate change, with implications for adaptive management. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society 363: 2341–2351.
- Kilpeläinen, A., Peltola, H., Ryyppö, A. & Kellomäki, S. 2005. Scots pine responses to elevated temperature and carbon dioxide concentration: growth and wood properties. Tree Physiology 25: 75–83.
- Kolström, M. 1998. Ecological simulation model for studying diversity of stand structure in boreal forests. Ecological Modelling 111: 17–36.
- Lasch, P., Lindner, M., Erhard, M., Suckow, F. & Wenzel, A. 2002. Regional impact assessment on forest structure and functions under climate change – the Brandenburg case study. Forest Ecology and Management 162: 73–86.
- , Badeck, F.W., Suckow, F., Linder, M. & Mohr, P. 2005. Model-based analysis of management alternatives at stand and regional level in Brandenburg (Germany). Forest Ecology and Management 207: 59–74.

- Linder, S. 1987. Response of water and nutrition in coniferous ecosystem. In Schulze, E.D. and Zwölfer, H. (ed.), Potentials and limitations of ecosystem analysis. Berlin, Germany: Sprinder-Verlag. p. 180–222.
- Lindner, M. 2000. Developing adaptive forest management strategies to cope with climate change. Tree Physiology 20: 299–307.
- Lindholm, E-L., Berg, S. & Hansson. P.A. 2010. Energy efficiency and the environmental impact of harvesting stumps and logging residues. European Journal of Forest Research 129: 1223–1235.
- Liski, J., Pussinen, A., Pingoud, K., Mäkipää, R. & Karjalainen, T. 2001. Which rotation length is favorable for carbon sequestration? Canadian Journal of Forest Research 31: 2004–2013.
- Maclaren, J.P. 2000. Trees in the greenhouse the role of forestry in mitigating the enhanced greenhouse effect. Rotorua, New Zealand. Forest Research Bulletin 219. 72 p.
- Malinen, J., Pesonen, M., Määttä, T. & Kajanus, M. 2001. Potential harvest for wood fuels (energy wood) from logging residues and first thinnings in Southern Finland. Biomass and Bioenergy 20: 189–196.
- Mandre, M., Tullus, H., Reisner, V. & Klôŝeiko, J. 1996. Assessment of CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and effects of possible climate changes on forests in Estonia. Silva Fennica 30: 259–268.
- Matala, J., Hynynen, J., Miina, J., Ojansuu, R., Peltola, H., Sievänen, R., Väisänen H. & Kellomäki, S. 2003. Comparison of a physiological model and a statistical model for prediction of growth and yield in boreal forests. Ecological Modelling 161 (1-2): 95– 116.
- , Ojansuu, R., Peltola, H., Raitio, H. & Kellomäki, S. 2005. Introducing effects of temperature and CO<sub>2</sub> elevation on tree growth into a statistical growth and yield model. Ecological Modelling 181: 173–190.
- Mäkipää, A., Karjalainen, T., Pussinen, A. & Kukkola, M. 1998a. Effects of nitrogen fertilization on carbon accumulation in boreal forests: model computations compared with the results of long-term fertilization experiments. Chemosphere, 36, 1155–1160.
- , Karjalainen, T., Pussinen, A., Kukkola, M., Kellomäki, S. & Mälkönen, E. 1998b. Applicability of a forest simulation model for estimating effects of nitrogen deposition on a forest ecosystem: test of the validity of a gap-type model. Forest Ecology and Management 108: 239–250.
- Mäkinen, H. & Isomäki, A. 2004a. Thinning intensity and growth of Scots pine stands in Finland. Forest Ecology and Management 201: 311–325.
- & Isomäki, A. 2004b. Thinning intensity and growth of Norway spruce stands in Finland. Forestry 77: 349–364.
- Mälkki, H. & Virtanen, Y. 2003. Selected emissions and efficiencies of energy systems based on logging and sawmill residues. Biomass and Bioenergy 24: 321–327.
- Melillo, J.M., Reilly, J.M., Kicklighter, D.W., Gurgel, A.C., Cronin, T.W., Paltsev, S., Felzer, B.S., Wang, X., Sokolov, A.P., & Schilosser, C.A. 2009. Indirect Emissions from Biofuels: How Important? Science, 326: 1397–1399.
- Melin, Y., Petersson, H. & Egnell, G. 2010. Assessing carbon balance trade-offs between bioenergy and carbon sequestration of stumps at varying time scales and harvest intensities. Forest Ecology and Management 260: 536–542.
- McDonald, R.I., Motzkin, G. & Foster, D.R. 2008. The effect of logging on vegetation composition in Western Massachusetts. Forest Ecology and Management 255: 4021– 4031.

- Moore, T.R., Trofymow, J.A., Taylor, B., Prescott, C., Camire, C., Duschene, L., Fyles, J., Kozak, L., Kranabetter, M., Morrison, I., Siltanen, M., Smith, S., Titus, B., Visser, S.,Wein, R., & Zoltai, S., 1999. Litter decomposition rates in Canadian forests. Global Change Biology 5: 75–82.
- Nuutinen, T., Matala, J., Hirvelä, H., Härkönen, K., Peltola, H., Väisänen H. & Kellomäki, S. 2006. Regionally optimized forest management under changing climate. Climatic Change 79: 315–333.
- Palviainen, M., Finér, L., Laiho, R., Shorohova, E., Kapitsa, E. & Vanha-Majamaa, I. 2009. Carbon and nitrogen release from decomposing Scots pine, Norway spruce and silver birch stumps. Forest Ecology and Management 259: 390–398.
- Parry M (ed.) 2000. Assessment of Potential Effects and Adaptation for Climate Change in Europe: The Europe Acacia Project. Report of concerted action of the environment programme of the Research Directorate General of the Commission of the European Communities, Jackson Environment Institute, University of East Anglia, Norwich. 320 p.
- Peltola, A. (ed.) 2007. Metsätilastollinen vuosikirja (Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry). Finnish Forest Research Institute. 436 p. (in Finnish).
- Peltola, A. (ed.) 2009. Metsätilastollinen vuosikirja (Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry). Finnish Forest Research Institute. 450 p. (in Finnish).
- Peng, C., Liu, J., Dang, Q., Apps, M.J., Jiang, H. 2002. TRIPLEX: a generic hybrid model for predicting forest growth and carbon and nitrogen dynamics. Ecological Modelling 153: 109–130.
- Pussinen, A., Karjalainen, T., Mäkipää, R., Valsta, L. & Kellomäki, S. 2002. Forest carbon sequestration and harvest in Scots pine stand under different climate and nitrogen deposition scenarios. Forest Ecology and Management 158: 103–115.
- Repo, A., Tuomi, M. & Liski, J. 2010. Indirect carbon dioxide emissions from producing bioenergy from forest harvest residues. Global Change Biology Bioenergy 3(2): 107– 115.
- Routa, J., Kellomäki, S., Kilpeläinen, A. & Peltola, H. 2010. Effects of management on the CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and energy supply when aiming at integrated production of timber and energy wood in forestry. Manuscript.
- Röser, D., Asikainen, A., Stupak, I. & Pasanen, K. 2008. Forest energy resources and potentials. In: Röser, D., Asikainen, A., Raulund-Rasmussen, K. & Stupak, I. (ed.). Sustainable Use of Forest Biomass for Energy. Springer, the Netherlands. p. 9–28.
- Ruosteenoja, K., Jylhä, K. & Tuomenvirta, H. 2005. Climate scenarios for FINADAPT studies of climate change adaptation. FINADAPT Working Paper 15, Finnish Environment Institute Mimeographs 345, Helsinki. 32 p.
- & Jylhä, K. 2007. Temperature and precipitation projections for Finland based on climate models employed in the IPCC 4th Assessment Report. In: Third International Conference on Climate and Water, Helsinki, Finland, 3–6 September 2007.
- Russell, W. 2009. The influence of timber harvest on the structure and composition of riparian forests in the Coastal Redwood region. Forest Ecology and Management 257: 1427–1433.
- Schlamadinger, B., Spitzer, J., Kohlmaier, G.H. & Lüdeke, M. 1995. Carbon balance of bioenergy from logging residues. Biomass and Bioenergy 8: 221–234.
- & Marland, G. 1996. Full fuel cycle carbon balances of bioenergy and forestry options. Energy Conversion and Management 37: 813–818.

- Searchinger, T., Heimlich, R., Houghton, R.A., Dong, F., Elobeid, A., Fabiosa, J., Tokgoz, S., Hayes, D., Yu, T.H. 2008. Use of U.S. croplands for biofuels increases greenhouse gases through emissions from land-use change. Science 319: 1238–1240.
- Seely, B., Welham, C. & Kimmins, H. 2002. Carbon sequestration in a boreal forest ecosystem: results from the ecosystem simulation model, FORECAST. Forest Ecology and Management 169: 123–135.
- Talkkari, A. & Hypén, H. 1996. Development and assessment of a gap-type model to predict the effects of climate change on forests based on spatial forest data. Forest Ecology and Management 83: 217–228.
- Talkkari, A. 1998. The development of forest resources and potential wood yield in Finland under changing climatic conditions. Forest Ecology and Management 106: 97–106.
- Tapio 2006. Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset (Recommendations for forest management). Metsätalouden kehittämiskeskus Tapio, Metsäkustannus Oy, p 100 (in Finnish).
- Thornley, J.H.M. & Cannell, M.G.R. 1996. Temperate forest responses to carbon dioxide, temperature and nitrogen: a model analysis. Plant, Cell and Environment 19: 1331–1348.
- & Cannell, M.G.R. 2000. Managing forests for wood yield and carbon storage: a theoretical study. Tree Physiology 20: 477–484.
- VTT energy 2001. Energy visions 2030 for Finland. Edita Helsinki. 237 p.
- Wihersaari, M. 2005. Greenhouse gas emissions from final harvest fuel chip production in Finland. Biomass and Bioenergy 28: 435–443.
- Yoshioka, T., Aruga, K., Nitami, T., Kobayashi, H. & Sakai, H. 2005. Energy and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) balance of logging residues as alternative energy resources: system analysis based on the method of a life cycle inventory (LCI) analysis. Journal of Forest Research 10: 125–134.
- Yrjölä, T. (2002). Forest management guidelines and practises in Finland, Sweden and Norway. European Forest Institute. International Report 11, 1–46.
- Zhou, X., Peng, C., Dang, Q-L., Chen, J. & Parton, S. 2005. Predicting forest growth and yield in northeastern Ontario using the process-based model of TRIPLEX1.01. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 35: 2268–2280.